At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, July 17, 2008, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Charles Graham 

Ms. Christine Merriman

Ms. Denise Powers (Chairman Pro-Tem)   
Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent:

Mr. Paul Briese
Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Mr. Ed Hennessy

Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:

Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois/Thursday, July 17, 2008
PETITION 2008-43:  A Variation of maximum sign height and minimum sign setback to allow installation of 2 pylon signs for the Marycrest Plaza, located at 2008-2100 W. Jefferson St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairwoman Powers swore in Mr. Daniel Olson, Grate Signs, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Olson said that he has worked with this developer for many years, and that this property will be completely different once the project is completed.
Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairwoman Powers closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Powers, and Riggs.  
Petition 2008-43 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-44:  A Variation of maximum lot coverage to allow construction of a detached 2-car garage, located at 414 Columbia St.        

Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairwoman Powers swore in Mr. Abraham Acosta, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Acosta did not have any questions or additional comments.              

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairwoman Powers swore in Juanita Verdun, Joliet, Il.  Ms. Verdun, a neighbor, asked if the garage would be used as a garage and not a business.  She said that there are a lot of residents in the area that use their garage for business, for working on cars and trucks, or for storage.  Mr. Acosta said that the garage was for his own family use and not for business use.  Mr. Fisher asked Ms. Acosta to speak with the City Code Enforcement Officer to follow-up on any violations that may occur in the area. 
Chairwoman Powers closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Powers, and Riggs.
Petition 2008-44 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-45:  A Special Use Permit to allow a tattoo studio in an existing one-story structure, located at 1102 Collins St.    

Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.  Mr. Fisher requested that the petition be tabled for 30 days so that staff can work out some issues with the petitioner.
Chairwoman Powers closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to table the petition, and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Powers, and Riggs.  

Petition 2008-45 was tabled with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-46:  A Special Use Permit to allow construction of a 100 ft. cellular telecommunications stealth tower (designed as a flagpole) adjacent to the northwest corner of the existing commercial structure of Cemeno’s Pizza, located at 1630 Essington Rd.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairwoman Powers swore in Larry Vaupel, Plainfield, Il.  Mr. Vaupel said that the tower he is requesting is a stealth design and that it is needed in the area.  Mr. Vaupel stated that the tower would close a hole in service coverage in the area.           

Mr. Graham asked if the coverage was consistent with the terrain of the area.  Mr. Vaupel stated that it was, and that it is not a major factor given the flat terrain of northeastern Illinois.

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairwoman Powers closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Powers, and Riggs.  

Petition 2008-46 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-47:  A Special Use Permit to allow co-location of a wireless facility on the existing ComEd transmission tower, located at 1999 Black Rd.

Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairwoman Powers closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Powers, and Riggs. 
Petition 2008-47 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-36:  Several Variations to allow construction of a single-family residence on an undersized lot, located at 815 Benton St.   

Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairwoman Powers swore in Mr. Jim Carmen, Lemont, Il.  Mr. Carmen did not have any questions or additional comments.               

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairwoman Powers asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairwoman Powers swore in Mr. Paul Sommers, Wisconsin St., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Sommers said that he has owned the property next to this property since 1974, and he knows about flooding in that area.  He said that there used to be a house on the lot at 815 Benton St.  He said that at the last meeting that the level of the property will be raised, and he said that it would cause flooding on his property.  Mr. Fisher said that the level of the house will be raised, not the level of the grade.  Mr. Fisher said that the base grade for the foundation will be higher than the highest flood elevation.  Mr. Sommers was given a copy of a letter from an engineer, certifying that the house will not adversely impact the neighborhood.                                 

Chairwoman Powers closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Powers, and Riggs. 
Petition 2008-36 was approved with four aye votes.

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the June 19, 2008 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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